
 May 2022     

 

elsenhamnews@hotmail.co.uk 75p where sold 

May 2022 

Elsenham News 

 



2  May 2022 

 

Elsenham Village Regular Monthly or Quarterly Activities 
Parish Council 1st Monday of month 8pm (excl. Bank Holidays) Memorial Hall  

Village Café Coffee 1st & 3rd Tuesday 9.30 - 11.30am  Memorial Hall 

    & 2nd & 4th Tuesday 9.30 - 11.30am Bowls & Social Club  

Henham & District Garden Society 1st Tuesday of month 2.30 - 4pm Memorial 

Hall  

Community Choir 1st & 3rd Tuesdays of the month 7-8.30pm Village Hall  

Life Drawing 2nd Tuesday of month 7.30 - 9.30 Village Hall  

Village History Society 1st Wednesday of month quarterly 7.45pm Memorial Hall  

Natter Night 2nd Wednesday of the month from 7.30pm Bowls & Social Club 

Church Lunch Club 2nd & 4th Friday of the month 12.30pm Memorial Hall 

May diary 

 Mobile Library 
 

Every third Thursday at Glebe End 11.50 am to 12.20 pm 

May 5 & 26 

Tues  3 & 17 Village Café Coffee Morning  Memorial Hall 9.30 - 11.30am  

Tues 3  Henham & District Garden Soc  Outing  

Tues  3 & 17 Elsenham Community Choir  Village Hall 7pm 

Mon 9  Parish Council Meeting   Memorial Hall 8pm  

Tues 10 & 24  Village Café Coffee Morning  Bowls & Social Club  

        9.30 - 11.30am  

Tues 10  Life Drawing    Village Hall 7.30pm  

Thu  12  Elsenham Community Association Meeting  

        Memorial Hall 7.45pm  

Fri  13 & 27 Church Lunch Club  Memorial Hall 12.30pm   

Sat 14  Bingo     Bowls & Social Club  

        7.30 for 8pm  

Thurs 19  Elsenham WI    Memorial Hall 7.45pm  

Sat 21  Elsenham Flower Show Society Plant Sale   

        See Page 11 

Sun 29  Bowls Club Open Day  Bowls & Social Club  
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Day Time Activity Location 

Monday 9.30-10.30am Zumba Memorial Hall   

10.30am Health walk Start at De Mandeville Green 

7-8.30pm Guides Village Hall (term-time) 

7.30-8.30pm Shape to the beat Memorial Hall (not 1st Monday) 

Tuesday 4.45-5.45pm Rainbows Memorial Hall (term-time)  

6-7.30pm Brownies Memorial Hall (term-time)  

8-10.30pm Tennis Club night Tennis Courts 

8pm Fitness Yoga/Pilates Memorial Hall 

Wednesday  9.45-11.30am Tots & Toddlers Memorial Hall (term-time)  

5.30-7.30pm Slimming World Memorial Hall 

5.45-6.45pm Beavers Village Hall (term-time) 

7-9pm Scouts Village Hall (term-time) 

Thursday 9.30-11am Slimming World Memorial Hall 

 6.30-7.45pm Cubs Village Hall (term-time) 

Friday 10-11am Little Fishes Memorial Hall (term-time)  

 5.45-6.45pm Beavers Group 2 Village Hall (term-time) 

Saturday 9am-12pm Junior Football Playing Field 

 8.45-9.30am Little Kickers Mighty Village Hall (term time) 

 9.35-10.20am Little Kickers Junior Village Hall (term time) 

Elsenham Village Regular Weekly Activities 

From The Parish Registers 
Burial of Ashes: 
On 21st April 2022 at St Mary’s Elsenham Churchyard, Joan Yvonne Hens. 

Church Office 01279 814285 Anna Hicks 

Church e-mail address   office@heuchurch.co.uk 

Church web-site address   www.heuchurch.co.uk 

Enquiries about thanksgivings, baptisms, weddings and funerals should be made 
in the first instance to Anna Hicks at the Church Office 01279 814285.  

mailto:office@heuchurch.co.uk
http://www.heuchurch.co.uk/
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E. N.C. Electrical Limited  

Industrial Agricultural Domestic 

Electrical Installations 

Fire Alarms/Emergency Lighting 

Fault Finding 

Portable Appliance Testing 

Fixed Wiring Test & Inspection 

Over 25 Years Experience in the  
Electrical Industry 

 
Contact: Ian Arran 

 
Tel. 01279 647042 

Mobile 07776 252994 
 

Email: encelectri-

calltd@btinternet.com 

44 Alsa Gardens Elsenham 

Bishop’s Stortford Herts,CM22 6HB 

 

 
 
 

 

 
Friendly local Accountant 

Fixed fee Menu 
Monthly Packages to suit everyone 

6 Oak Drive 
Elsenham  
CB22 6GB 

Established 
in 2009  

www.sturgessonline.co.uk 

Call Roy now on: 
01279 817790 

GLYNN’S  
CHIMNEY SWEEPS 

Est. 1995 

VACUUM AND 
BRUSH 

NACS MEMBERS 
HETAS APPROVED 

01279 424983 
www.glynnschimneysweeps.com 

COMPETITIVELY PRICED 
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The News Report 
From The Editors 
 
This May issue of Elsenham News is again full of things 
to do for all in the Village should they wish to get 
involved. We have said before how village life is 
changing here in Elsenham and if you enjoy life as it is 
now and before we get swamped with more developments, then you should 
read Development Developments. Let’s try and remain a nice place to live 
rather than another urban sprawl (see Ray’s Reflections). 
 
Children of all ages have a lot of activities to choose from in the village and 
you’ll find details on Guides, Scouts and Junior Bowls and, of course, the 
delightful Daisy May’s. With Stansted Golf World just on our doorstep too, we 
are blessed with many great activities. 
 
Whatever activity or pastime you would like to get involved with, we’re sure 
you’ll find details in this issue somewhere. If not, drop us a line and let us 
know what you need information on. 
 
If you have time on your hands and want to assist in a venture, we at 
Elsenham News are always on the look-out for keen volunteers! Again, drop 
us a line and we’ll be in touch. 
 
We would be interested to hear your views on what articles or topics you 
would like to see in the publication and don’t feel we cover now. It could be a 
campaign you wish to start or a new group you’d like to launch. We would be 
happy to consider your ideas. 
 
Elsenham thrives not just because it is commutable to London, but because 
most people care about their lives here and the way of life the village offers. 
Let us know how you feel about it. 
 
We hope you enjoy this issue and look forward to continuing to serve you. 
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Do-It-4U 
Repair, Care & Maintenance 

For your Home and Garden 
 

 Plumbing, Electrical & Carpentry Services 

 Drain Blockages Cleared 

 Gutters Cleaned, Repaired or  
Replaced 

 Gardens Tidied & Maintained 

 Hedges & Topiary Trimmed  
& Shaped 

 Fences Erected & Repaired 

 Sheds & Other Sectional Buildings Erected 

Telephone 
01279 814411 

Mobile  
07774 877320 

 
 
 

We offer Specialist Dishwasher,  
Refrigeration & Cooker Service, in addition 

to our long established and renowned 
Washing Machine Service 

 
Our Engineers are 
Experienced and 

Trained to service  
most makes 

 
 

01279 658767 
 

Friendly Prompt Service 

 

Naomi 

Gardening & Design 
Creating outdoor spaces for living 

  

Garden maintenance & advice 

  
Garden design & consultation 

  
Bespoke planting designs 

  
Call for a free estimate 

  
M: 07778 620576 
E: Naomi@NaomiGardenDesign.co.uk  

W: www.NaomiGardeningandDesign.co.uk 

 
 Trained at Capel Manor College 
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Development Developments 
By Graham Mott  812516   motts@grahammott.plus.com 
 

Here we go again. That was the inevitable reaction to the news that an 
outline planning application for 130 homes will be submitted for the field 
opposite the Crown by Countryside, an outfit which has not previously proposed to 
grace the village. The site was included when Uttlesford District Council conducted 
its ‘Call for Sites’ operation. UDC still has not produced its draft local plan, which 
seems to recede further and further away, much like the pot of gold at the end of 
the rainbow. Obviously, these developers have decided to put their application in 
now in case the site is not included in the local plan. Other developers will no doubt 
do the same throughout the district, with the possibility that by the time the local 
plan is eventually formulated, the district already has enough houses committed. 
 
To talk or not to talk? That is the question facing the Parish Council. It’s tempting to 
shrug and walk away, muttering, ‘do your worst’. However, if we do that we won’t 
gain anything. It would be more sensible to make the case early on for a 
substantial contribution to the new Community Hall - insisting that it is done without 
prejudice to the position of opposition to the whole scheme. 
 
Two revised detailed applications have been lodged, inconveniently close to one 
another in time, for sites in the village which already have outline planning 
permission. One of many ways in which the planning system is loaded in favour of 
developers is that they control the timetable. Insufficient time was given for 
reviewing the 140 or so new documents submitted with the application from Bloor 
Homes, for ‘up to’ 350 dwellings off Henham Road. The application is due before 
the late April meeting of UDC’s Planning Committee. 
 
Hard on the heels of Bloor comes Dandara, with their revised application for 99 
homes split between Isabel Drive and Stansted Road and including a mere 90 or 
so new documents. Their application includes some most egregious errors - 
inconsistencies as to dwelling types, faults which were pointed out to them several 
months ago. There is no penalty for making mistakes - indeed it hardly matters. 
Either they correct them and try again, or, more likely, they don’t bother and 
nobody minds. But if their building is on a par with their documents, there will be 
some very confused houses. 
 
UDC’s Planning Committee is getting to grips with the Council’s ‘designation’, 
whereby major developers now have the option of applying direct to the Planning 
Inspectorate on account of the number of refusals overturned at appeal. At the last 
meeting of the Committee, one councillor proposed approval of a large application 
‘with a heavy heart’, after the Planning Officer said that refusal would be followed 
by a successful appeal, which would not help UDC’s case for the designation to be 
lifted. But the councillor should have realised that in effect the Planning 
Committee’s role always has been to guess the outcome if an application goes to 
appeal and make their own decision accordingly - the Committee has very little by 
way of real autonomy.  
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Elsenham Village History Society 
By Mike Rea, Secretary  813634   evhs12@hotmail.co.uk 
 www.elsenham-history.co.uk 
 
A perusal of the History Society constitution reveals that amongst its 
list of aims is one that says the society is here… 
 

…to promote interest in Elsenham’s past among all groups, 
including young people, in Elsenham and more widely. 

 
To this end our website serves to educate a wide audience about Elsenham ’s 
past and has led to several interesting discoveries as we have been contacted 
by readers near and far. We were very pleased however to be contacted by 
Jennifer Jarvis from the Elsenham Brownies to ask if we would give a talk to her 
group that would teach them about Elsenham’s past and go some way to 
helping them to earn their history badge. The talk covered a number of topics 
including the origins of the village pump, the jam factory and why some of the 
roads in the village are so named. 
 
Meanwhile, we were also contacted by Laura Dupplaw from Elsenham School 
who asked us if we could give a talk to her year nine pupils. This time the talk 
would look at how the village had changed over the years and how, for example, 
the coming of the railway had affected the people then living here. The talk also 
used old maps to show how the village has changed and grown over the years. 
 
Our thanks go to Jennifer and Laura for giving us the opportunity “to spread the 
word” so to speak and to Ray Franklin and David Verlander who presented the 
talks. 
 
Whilst on the subject of thanks, our thanks must also go to Roger Taylor who 
has kindly donated a series of colour slides showing the building of the M11 
motorway through the village. As usual, these will be digitally scanned and in 
due course posted in our website galleries to bolster the already wide range of 
information to be found within its pages. Don’t forget to look at our website from 
time to time to catch up on all the new material that our webmaster adds to keep 
it fresh. 
 
Our next meeting will be on Wednesday 8th June at 8pm in the Memorial Hall 
when we will welcome Anthony Tuck from the Newport Local History Group. He 
will be speaking about “Newport, A Great and Poor Town”, the story of our 
neighbour just a little way up the road. 
 
EVHS membership costs just five pounds a year and allows admission to four 
meetings through the year which will all feature interesting speakers on a wide 
variety of subjects. If you are not sure whether this is for you, do remember that 
visitors are also very welcome to any of our meetings and pay just two pounds 
per evening. We look forward to seeing you soon.  
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Elsenham Flower Show Society 
By Sue Johnson  812704 
susanjohnson09@hotmail.co.uk   
 
Our annual Plant Sale will be organised in the same way 
as we did last year, with advanced orders placed over the 
phone, jvi608@yahoo.com or via our Facebook page.  More details will be  
available as we approach 21st May. As last year, once we receive a message from 
you, we will respond to discuss your plant requirements.  
 
Ordering will start as soon as the magazine is delivered, on a first come first serve 
basis, due to some with limited stock, for collection on 21st May.  Please note that 
some outdoor plants should not be put in the garden until nearer the end of the 
month, especially if frosts are forecast.  Plants will be priced at 50p each (unless 
otherwise stated); correct cash payment on collection would be much appreciated. 
 
To give you an idea, some of the plants we hope to have available include: 
 

 
If you have any small pots spare, we would be grateful if you could let us have 
them, either dropping off at Le Touquet, or when you collect your plants from New 
Road. 
 

OPEN GARDENS SUNDAY 26th JUNE, 1-5 p.m. 
 

We are so pleased to announce that a good number of Gardens in the village have 
already signed up for our Open Gardens Event.  If you are thinking of opening your 
garden, please do get in touch with Steve Hardy.  He will be only too pleased to 
hear from you, hardy7750@aol.com  or 813763 / mobile 07588 695616. 

Vegetables: 
Broad Beans, Runner Beans, Climbing and 
Dwarf French Beans 
Cabbages 
Courgettes (£1 per plant) 
Cucumbers 
Chillis 
Sweet Peppers:  California Wonder 
Tomatoes:  Alicante, Cherry and Tumbling Toms 
Strawberries 
Herbs, various 
 
Summer Bedding Plants, etc: 
Bedding Begonias 
Busy Lizzies 
Calendula 
Cosmos 
Dahlias:  Bedding Dwarf Double Mixed, Bishop’s 
Children and from tubers 
Everlastings 
Foxgloves 
French Marigolds 

Gazania 
Geraniums 
Penstemon (50p/£1 for established plants) 
Petunias 
Rudbekia 
Salvia: Hotlips (£1) 
Sunflowers 
Sweet Peas 
Zinnias, multi-coloured 
 
Larger Hardy Plants: 
Hostas – various (£1/£2.00 depending on size) 
Hollyhocks 
Hellebores 
Tree Peony 
 
Houseplants: 
Small succulents and cacti (various) 
 
Other: 
Rhubarb Bundle four sticks - picked fresh to 
order - £1 

mailto:jvi608@yahoo.com
mailto:hardy7750@aol.com
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hpc (State Registered) 

Chiropodist 
CH09088 

 

Home Visiting Practice 
 

Mrs. Julie Golden  
Est. 1994 

01279 873492 
 

 A professional service at a 
competitive rate 
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Garden Hint – homemade weed killer 
 

Here is a recipe for making your own, very effective weed killer. 
  

1 litre white vinegar, 3 tablespoons salt, 3 tablespoons washing up liquid 
  

Add the salt to vinegar, stirring until it has dissolved. Add the washing up liquid and 
stir again.  For best results, spray around midday, when the sun is at its highest.  

Take care to avoid spraying other plants. 

Henham Garden Society 
By Moyra Jackson  
 
We held our annual Spring Show last month which was our 
first show for three years and we had an excellent turnout. In 
total there were 49 entries and Elsenham Memorial Hall was 
a blaze of colour and wonderful scents – thanks mainly to the 
beautiful hyacinths on show. 
 
There were many individual class prizes with the shield for the most overall points 
going to Pat Mutimer. 2nd place was awarded to Gloria Eatson and 3rd to Dorothy 
Wallace. 
 
Many thanks to our illustrious judges – Alex Lucas who judged the entire flower 
and Plant Classes and to Sue Johnson who judged the Baking Class. Not an easy 
task but handled very professionally by both. Thanks also to all those involved in 
the setting up, collating statistics and results and helping to clear up after. 
 
In May we can all have a well-earned treat with an outing to Poplar Garden Centre 
in Colchester. We meet on the first Tuesday of the month in Elsenham Memorial 
Hall. For more details, please see the back page of the magazine. 
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• Table Tops 
• Shelves 
• Emergency Glazing 
• Replacement Misted Double 

Glazing 
• Greenhouse Glass 

• Cat and Dog Flaps Fitted 
• Splash Backs – Any Colour 
• Glass Cut To Size 
• Emergency Boarding 
• Safety Glass 
• Mirrors 

Elsenham – Great Dunmow – Bishops Stortford - Stansted 

LOCAL COMPANY – GREAT PRICES  –  RELIABLE  
PROMPT SERVICE 

Double Glazed Units – SAME DAY 
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Scouting News 
By Matt Morland (Akela)  07747 272706  
 1sthenhamandelsenham@gmail.com  
 
This month’s article initially seemed to be an easy one, as we leaders currently find 
ourselves in the middle of the Easter Holidays with a short break from Scout 
meetings. However, as looking back into the couple of weeks’ activities since the 
last article shows, we have still crammed a huge amount into the run-up to 
holidays, as well as ongoing planning for next term. 
 
Our Beavers finished the term learning about St Patrick’s Day and Ramadan, and 
also welcomed new members being invested into their Colonies. Cubs also learnt 
about St Patrick’s Day, took part in lots of science experiments, had a visit to 
Stansted Fire Station to work on their Fire Safety Badges and finished the term 
with a round of Adventure Golf. 
 
Scouts held their Mother’s Day Tea Party, with quizzes, bingo and lots of cakes (for 
mums!), practised camping and pioneering skills and went rock climbing where 
they practised their knots and lines to safely climb rockfaces.  
 
Scouts also took part in the 
County Backpack Camp 
where they spent the 
weekend camping and hiking 
around the Thorrington/
Brightlingsea area with 800 
other Scouts from all over 
Essex, map-reading and 
navigating between bases 
and completing activities 
along the way. The Backpack 
event was our Scout Troop’s 
first camp, and our Scouts 
were phenomenal at what 
was a very challenging event, over long distances, using all their navigation skills 
learnt in meetings. Very well done to them all, and to the leader team, Anthea and 
Kyle, who helped make it happen. 
 
A number of our leaders continue to complete their training modules with Baloo in 
Cubs gaining his Archery Instructor’s permit, which our Beavers, Cubs and Scouts 
will enjoy making much use of over the summer, using equipment available from 
our District. 
 
We are currently in the latter stages of planning for our summer Mega and Epic 
camps for Cubs and Scouts, as well as planning next term’s meeting activities, all 
of which are generously supported by our team of volunteers. We have a St 
George’s Day Service planned in Henham and lots of other exciting activities to 
look forward to which help us in providing Scouting opportunities outdoors for our 
members in what we hope will be a glorious summer. 
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NICK SHUTES 
PAINTING AND 

DECORATING LTD 
 

High quality interior and  

exterior redecoration  

Woodwork repairs and 

replacements  

Fascias, soffits and cladding 

 

01799 542385 

07885 778213 

 
www.nickshutesdecorating.co.uk 

 

YOUNG’S 
WINDOW CLEANING SERVICE 

We specialise in residential properties offering a quality 
and regular service for exterior and interior cleans 

Serving the Elsenham community for the last 10 years 

Call or text Malcolm for a FREE quote 
07817 481901 

CHIROPODIST & PODIATRIST 

Bishop’s Stortford 

• Orthotics 

• Diabetic Foot Care 

• Saturday Clinics 

• Routine Treatment 
 
 

R. Handford & Colleagues 
H.C. P.C Registered 

 

Bishop’s Stortford - 16 Hockerill 

Street 

 

01279 652249 
 

www.feet.org.uk 

http://www.feet.org.uk/
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1st Elsenham Guides 
Gemma, Guide Leader and Jemma, Assistant Leader  
 elsenhamguides@gmail.com 

 
1st Elsenham Guides - Looking for Volunteers! 
 
Spring term is in full force at Elsenham Guides, and we’re delighted to be back to 
in person Guiding after a stint of virtual sessions. The girls have been having great 
fun this term thinking about their aspirations for the future, learning about brilliant 
role models, and celebrating International Women’s Day and we’re excited for what 
next term has to bring.  
 
We are currently looking for 
some willing volunteers to 
help look after the unit 
whilst our current leaders 
go on maternity leave in 
the summer.  
 
The unit has lots of lovely, 
dedicated girls, and a 
couple of young leaders 
who are an incredible help 
each week. We are keen to 
keep the unit running so 
the girls can benefit from a 
wonderful space where 
they meet like minded girls, 
go on adventures, learn new skills, make new friends and most importantly have 
fun! 
 
If you are able to support our wonderful unit and volunteer any of your time over 
the coming months, we’d love to hear from you, so please do drop us an email. We 
can’t wait to hear from you, and tell you more about our incredible unit! 

Aid for Romania 
By Richard Peake   850374 

SECONDHAND BIKES FOR SALE 

We have a good number of second-hand adult and children’s bikes that are  
surplus to the needs of the Romanian charity.  These are available for sale with 
all proceeds going to the charity.   
 
Please ring Richard on  850374 if interested. 

mailto:elsenhamguides@gmail.com
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Pike’s Plumbing & Heating 

 
Whether you’re looking for a plumber or heating  

engineer, Pike’s Plumbing & Heating can help. 

If it’s an emergency, simple problem or you’re just thinking 

about a new boiler or bathroom give me a call – I’m available 

when you need me 24/7.   Now’s a good time to think about 

servicing your boiler too and make sure you’re not left out in 

the cold!      No Call-Out Charges & Free Quotations 

Tel:    07889 140035 

Email:  info@pikesph.co.uk 

Web:   www.pikesph.co.uk 

 

Craig Pike 

Saplings Nursery 

We offer a home from home environment, 
where children play to learn 

We use mixed educational approaches 

Competitive Rates of pay 

Staff ratios met and exceeded 

Ongoing Professional Development 

Saplings Nursery, Waltham Hall Cottage,  
Bambers Green Road, Takeley, CM22 6PF 

Early Years Practitioners  

Full & Part-time posts available  

We are recruiting 

CALL us on 01279 851998 
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Elsenham Women’s Institute 
By Moyra Jackson   647351 
 
After April showers, high winds, a dusting of snow and 
some beautiful sunshine, let’s hope May brings 
warmer, more settled weather. Despite the weather, 
nature as always surprises us with a beautiful show of 
colour throughout the village and surrounding green areas. 
 
We held a joint Coffee, Cake and Chat event for St Clare Hospice with the Village 
Café. We had a wonderful turnout and raised a tremendous £468.  Thanks to all 
who donated cakes and raffle prizes and most of all to everyone who came along 
on the day. 
 
We had an excellent meeting last month when Amy and Elena from Floral Desire, 
Bishop’s Stortford came along and had us all making a modern arrangement with 
alliums, roses and a fabulous selection of 
greenery. The Hall has never looked so beautiful! 
We will be asking Amy and Elena back to do a 
festive workshop with us so watch this space. 
 
Our May Meeting is our Annual Meeting.  This is 
our chance to reflect on the past year and look at 
our plans for the year to come. Nominations for the 
Committee are all in and from those we form the 
new Committee for the coming year, and from the 
new Committee the members decide the role of 
president. Caryl Benner is stepping down from the 
Committee and looking forward to enjoying 
meetings without making the tea or all the other 
numerous tasks she has undertaken over the 
years. Thank you Caryl, for all your hard work on 
the Committee. 
 
This month we also have a Ladies Who Lunch 
coming up, Bookworms are meeting and our delayed New Year Dinner is at 
Hunters Meet.  The Cinema Club is very active so watch our Social Media for 
details of dates. 
 
While we are very proud of our Jam and Jerusalem traditions, Elsenham WI is so 
much more than that and we are always happy to dispel any stereotypes 
associated with the WI. Why not come along (or come back) – visitors and new 
members are always welcome. 

Details of our programme, events and activities can be found on Facebook,  
Twitter and Instagram – search for Elsenham WI. Visitors are welcome to our 

monthly meetings so please come along. We meet at 7.45pm on the third 
Thursday in the month in the Memorial Hall.   

Elsenham WI – There’s a lot going on! 
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We welcome you with a complete in-depth consultation, 
whether this is for a change of style or colour or for more 
clinical advice on the health of your hair and scalp. 

For clients visiting The Hair Loss Clinic we are able to offer 
a completely private consultation and treatment room away 
from the main salon.  We offer proven treatments for hair 
loss and also provide a complete wig fitting and finishing 
service.  We work closely with a leading UK Trichologist 
who holds regular clinics with our clients. 

Our products are organic and formulated to enhance your 
hair health.  Our dedicated stylists will work with you to 
achieve the look and feel that you want.  Our salon has 
parking right outside and a warm welcome awaits you. 

Options Hair Design and Hair Loss Clinic 

Elsenham Salon 01279 812665 
Bookings not always necessary 

An essential choice with a passion for hair 

Hair Loss Clients please call Ann on 07957 166436 

www.optionssalon.co.uk 

about:blank
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Elsenham Community Choir 
By Elaine Terry  07962 586825  
 elaine.terry2011@btinternet.com 
 
Did you know that singing can promote self esteem, build self-confidence, 

support social skill development, promote social inclusion, engage the 
emotions and most importantly, enable people of all ages to come together to meaningfully 

create something wonderful? 
 
 

So why don’t you try doing something wonderful?  
 

Come and join us the first and third Tuesday of every month 
from 7.00pm until 8.30pm in Elsenham Village Hall (by 

Elsenham Primary School).  
 
There are no auditions at our choir, just come along and 
sing your heart out (and have a bit of a giggle)!  
 
Please just turn up or find us on our Elsenham Community 

Choir Facebook page or call 07962 586825.   

Elsenham Bowls and Social Club 
By Therese Clear   816535   ebc@tavasar.net 

This is a shout out to all young people who are 9 years old and 
over  
 
Elsenham Bowls Club would like to start a club for you to learn how to bowl 
outdoors and have some fun too. Starting in May, the club would run every  
Friday from 4 – 5. No equipment is needed just flat shoes. Experienced  
coaches will be available, and we will provide refreshments.  

If you are interested, then get in touch with Sue Waite  07956899326,  

suewaite2003@yahoo.co.uk or Trevor Hackett  07445 437437  
 
Hope to hear from you soon – don’t forget to tell your friends  
  
The bowls club is now open for the new season of bowling and the games have 
begun. You can find a full list of all our fixtures on the bowls club website. If you 
are interested in joining us as either a bowler or a social member then details 
are on the website.  
 
Our Open Day this year is on Sunday, 29th May – come along and have a go – 
you might like it.  

mailto:ebc@tavasar.net
mailto:suewaite2003@yahoo.co.uk
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HANDY MAN  
SERVICES 

NEW YEAR LOOK  
AROUND  THE HOME 

All decorating in any colours using 
Dulux paints.  All new flooring installs 

any type light wood, dark wood and oak. 
Electrical new lighting LED, fittings, 
sockets, switches change to chrome/

brass.  Alterations to out houses, garages 
to extra room, dining room, office and 

many more. 

Call Dennis Free Quote 
07946 231302 

BMH    

WINDOW CLEANING  

CHERRY PICKER HIRE 

(12.5M) 

Window Cleaning 

Gutter Cleaning 

Commercial Window Cleaning 

Excellent Rates 

Professional & Trustworthy 

Fully Insured 

References on request 

07852 722139  
 

“Get rid of the grime with a Tony shine” 
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How lovely it is to be open and able to show off our lovely farm to all our visitors.  Thank 
you so much for coming to see us.  
 
We have so many babies around the farm and they 
are ALL so cute. So do NOT miss out on coming 
to see our new small animal area in the woods, 
cuddling the orphans (be they lambs or goats), 
feeding our animals, enjoying themed arts and 
crafts, playing in the Woodland Trail or the play 
area.  
 
You can ‘LOVE A LAMB’ or ‘CUDDLE A KID’, 
what more could you want? You can also enjoy a 
cuppa and a cake. 
 
There is now no need to pre-book and entry is only 
£5 each, but please be aware we have no credit 
card facility.  

 
At the moment we are open on Thursdays and Fridays 
9am to 3pm and Saturdays from 10am to 4pm, but 
please do check our Facebook page for any updates. 
 
If you have a child’s birthday coming up, why not have 
your party with us at the farm? Also, if you arrange 
school trips, come and have a chat with us, we love 
having the school children here and they love coming 
here for an informative and fun day out. 
 
There is so much going on at Daisy Mays’ Farm at the 
moment, so make sure you don’t miss out.  We really 
look forward to seeing you soon. 

We always need help in so many ways, particularly when there is so much to do. So if you have a little 
time to spare, please get in touch, we would love to hear from you. Please contact ' 07747 787973 or 

take a look at our website 8 www.daisymaysfarm.org to find out more.    Thank you so much. 

Daisy May’s Farm 
Hall Road, Elsenham, CM22 6DN 

http://www.daisymaysfarm.org/
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It would be terrible to live in a country where 
there is no rule of law; where everyone 
does as they see fit, and where there is  
no-one to speak up for the disadvantaged; 
no challenge to the might of the strong. Not 
many of us would have liked to live in the 
‘wild west’ of America before the sheriff 
came to town.  Most would agree that we 
need rules to govern us, but even so we are 
still prone to complain if we are thwarted by 
a certain law or caught speeding, etc.    
 
Our most famous court of justice at the Old 
Bailey has at its tallest point the ‘Lady of 
Justice’ who holds both a sword and a pair 
of scales. The scales point to the weighing 
of the evidence from both sides of the 
argument and the sword represents the 
swift implementation of the sentence . 
 
We value trial by jury for the more serious 
cases and accept the verdict of the 
magistrate in more mundane cases.   
But in either situation we are ‘tried’ by our 
peers, albeit some are more knowledgeable 
of the law than others. If the accused 
pleads ‘not guilty’ then we have to weigh 
the evidence and form judgements on the 
truthfulness of the witnesses, and only then 
can we come to an opinion on guilt. But 
whichever way the verdict lies, we can’t rule 
out the possibility of a miscarriage of 
justice. The innocent might still be 
convicted, and the guilty might still walk 
free. And occasionally the sentence itself 
will be appealed. In the end, our best efforts 
at delivering justice are always going to be 
imperfect, because we are not perfect.   
 
With God though, his judgements are 
always right. Not one of us would want our 
neighbours or our nearest and dearest to 
know everything that we had said and done, 
and we certainly would not want them to be 
able to read all of our thoughts. But God 
sees it all. Nothing escapes him. And unlike 
us, ‘God lives in unapproachable light’.  
 
 

While we are grubby, he is only pure and 
right and good. No-one can come into his 
presence and survive. In Hosea 10 v8 we 
read that people will say to the ‘mountains 
cover us and to the hills fall on us’ for the 
prospect of meeting a holy God when we 
are unforgiven is a terrible one. God does 
not judge us by weighing our good deeds 
against our bad deeds as we might hope – 
he judges against an absolute standard. 
And all of us are woefully short of that. It is 
precisely because God is perfect, that he 
can’t mix with people who are tainted by 
sin. Our eternal destiny is to be separated 
from a loving, good and holy God.     
 
But you might ask ‘why can’t God just 
forgive my sin’, after all he is all love? As in 
our world all wrongdoing must be dealt with, 
so God also must punish all sin.  However, 
in His love for us God sent his son Jesus to 
rescue us from God’s terrible judgement. 
Jesus led a perfect and sinless life here on 
earth. By dying on the cross and taking all 
our sin upon his shoulders, Jesus took the 
full weight of God’s punishment that should 
have fallen on us. Justice has been done, 
because our sin has now been punished.  
 
And in his love, Jesus has given to us all his 
righteous deeds, so that God the Father 
now looks on us and sees people who have 
lived the selfless and obedient life that 
Jesus lived. And all we have to do, is to 
accept this swap – our sins, for Jesus’ 
righteous deeds. This is God’s free offer to 
us all, to accept Jesus as our Saviour and 
Lord as we remembered last month at 
Easter.    
 
I pray that our hearts, minds and eyes will 
be opened to see God and acknowledge 
Him as our loving and holy Saviour. That 
way we need have no fear of the sword of 
justice; and we can be assured of God’s 
welcome at the end of time.   
 
Richard Peake   Churchwarden.   

St Mary’s Church Elsenham 
Office@heuchurch.co.uk 

Thought For The Month  
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Church events in our villages May 2022 

Other regular events 
 

SUNDAYS 
St Peter’s Junior Church 
St. Peter’s Church  
10.00am Sundays: 1st, 8th, 15th & 22nd   
Elsenham Sunday Club/Explorers 
(Y1-Y5) Old Frank’s, Elsenham 
10.15am Sundays: 1st, 8th, 15th & 22nd      
Henham Sunday Club/Explorers 
(Reception-Y5) Church Hall, Henham 
11.00am Sundays: 1st, 8th, 15th & 22nd            
Pathfinders (Y6-Y9) 
St Mary’s, Henham 6.00pm - leave 
from service to meet in OSCA  
Sundays: 1st, 8th, 15th & 22nd      
Crammin’ (Y10-Y13)  
St Mary’s, Henham 6.00pm followed 
by 6.45pm at the Church Hall,  
Henham Sundays: 1st, 8th, 15th & 22nd            
MID-WEEK AND SATURDAY 
Start the Week with Prayer 
Church Hall, Henham 9.30am  
Mondays: 9th, 16th, 23rd & 30th        
Benefice Prayer Supper 
Church Hall, Henham 7.30pm 
Mondays (4th of each month) 
Seekers After School Bible Club 
(Y3-Y4) Old Franks, 3.15pm 
Mondays: 9th, 16th & 23rd        
Christian Play (Y1-Y2) 
Rowan House, Elsenham 3.15pm 
Tuesdays: 3rd, 10th, 17th & 24th          
Little Fishes Pre-School Group 
Church Hall, Henham 10.15am 
Thursdays: 5th, 12th, 19th & 26th            
Little Fishes Pre-School Group 
Elsenham Memorial Hall 10.00am 
Fridays: 6th, 13th, 20th & 27th          
Church Lunch Club 
Elsenham Memorial Hall 12.30pm 
Fridays (2nd & 4th of month): 13th & 27th    

Afternoon Tea 
OSCA, Henham 2.00pm 
Saturday (3rd of month): 21st    

 

Church Services 
 

St Mary’s, Elsenham 8.45am 
Sun   1 BCP Holy Communion 
Sun   8  BCP Morning Prayer   
Sun 15  BCP Morning Prayer   
Sun 22  BCP Morning Prayer  
Sun 29 BCP Morning Prayer 

 
St Peter’s, Ugley 10.00am 
Sun   1 Morning Service 
Sun   8 Morning Service 
Sun 15 Morning Service 
Sun 22 Morning Service   
Sun 29  BCP Holy Communion 
 
Elsenham Village Hall 10.15am 
Sun   1  Baptism 
Sun  8 Baptism 
Sun 15 Morning Service 
Sun 22 Morning Service 
Sun 29 Morning Service 
 
St Mary’s, Henham 11.15am 
Sun   1 Morning Service  
Sun   8 Morning Service 
Sun 15 Morning Service 
Sun 22 Morning Service 
Sun 29 Holy Communion 
 
St Mary’s, Henham 6.00pm 
Sun   1 Sunday@Six  
Sun   8 Sunday@Six 
Sun 15 Sunday@Six  
Sun 22  Sunday@Six 
Sun 29 Sunday@Six 
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The Executives Choice Chauffeur 
Company providing clients with 
premium transport at affordable 
prices. Airports, sporting events, 
theatre trips etc. 

Corporate accounts welcomed. 
7 Seater available 

Contact Graham Anderson:  graham@execschoice.com  

To discuss your requirements 

Phone 07481 494988  

www.execschoice.com 

mailto:graham@execschoice.com
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Natural Outlook  
By Heather Salvidge  814153 
 
Last May was one of the most dismal that I have recorded in my 
nature notes; normally the temperature fluctuates between frosts 
and days around 30C. Last year it did the frosts but scarcely did 
the latter. And it rained, icy rain and blew with its wind. There were 
just one or two ‘proper May days’ but this did not stop the spring 
unrolling, just slowed it down. This year it might even be early. 
 
By now, hawthorns, be they sole, tall shrubs or hedges, are close to being in full, 
bright green leaf and other trees, be they spindle, hazel, beech or field maple, are 
well away. Whether it’s oak or ash next depends on “whether we’re in for a splash’ 
or, if ash first, ‘were in for a soak’. The crab apples on De Mandeville Green are in 
flower as are sloe bushes in the field hedges with their white blossom and on warm 
days later in the month you can smell the scent of hawthorn blossom. In The 
Spinney the big cherries are looking their best. The canopy in woodland areas is 
noticeably closing over, shading out the bluebells and white anemones. 
 
Bird activity intensifies; sparrows, starlings, finches, tits, wood pigeons, collared 
doves, aquatics and raptors continue to nest build and lay eggs. Some eggs have 
hatched, look out for discarded eggshells; Fairly small ones mid-blue with dark 
spots are from song thrushes and paler blue ones with beige scribbles from 
blackbirds, starlings’ are a bit larger and white and, since they nest round here, 
sparrowhawks’ might turn up. Theirs  are rather larger that blackbirds’ or thrushes’, 
have a white main ground colour with rich, reddish brown markings and sometimes 
some purple blotches. Mallards’ eggs are about the size of a domestic ducks and 
are plain but with a range of pale shades from white, buff or a pale greenish white. 
Then the adults feed their nestlings; blackbirds and others probe the softened  turf 
for worms or grubs. Others peck insects or caterpillars from plants or trees and 
sparrowhawks hunt for prey, usually small birds to start with. That’s why they are 
more often seen, not just in gardens but swooping low around the village. 
 
I get fun out of watching starling families when the young are just out of the nest; 
adults are in their shiny, speckled plumage but the juveniles have dull brown 
feathers and rather oversized feet. They chase after their parents, squawking for 
food and being fed by a harassed mum or dad. Next stage is when they go round 
feeding themselves, even taking food from ‘the cafe’ and eventually racing their 
parents to get at it first. Sparrows can behave in much the same way. Last year 
one family was born with splotches of white in their feathers so were easy to 
identify. Gradually we saw less of them, either because they had been easy prey or 
because their plumage became more adult. As I write, the house martins appear to 
be taking interest in last year’s nest over the Fish Bar.  We wait and see. 
 
Not much space to write about other ‘goings on’ but keep your eyes out for the 
roadside verges which about now come into bloom with mainly white flowers. 
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For a free estimate please contact Mat on  07810 250426 or  
email   mat@duxburypainting.co.uk 

ELSENHAM 

Professional Interior and Exterior Painting Specialist 

References available on request 

20 Years’ experience 

Fully Insured 

NVQ Qualified and Health and Safety Certified 

Local, reliable and friendly service guaranteed 

 

Insurance Certificate supplied - 
Fully  

Insured - Free Smoke Test 
Open Fires - Multi Fuel Stoves -  

Aga - Rayburn - Gas - Oil 
Stove installations 

 
CCTV Surveys - Bird Nest  

Removal   
Local Business 

Tel: 0800 112 3600 

Mob: 07918 708626 

www.stephenschimneysweep.co.uk 

 

 
Bespoke bin cleaning machines 

4 weekly schedule or one-off clean 

Same day as waste collection 

Bins disinfected and deodorised 

mailto:mat@duxburypainting.co.uk
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Welcome to Elsenham Village 
 Fete 2022!  

Saturday 18th June 1-4pm.  

(Put this in your diary NOW!!!)  

I cannot believe that we are only weeks away from the fete and we have so many brilliant 
activities and attractions lined up and, as usual, we are trying so hard to ensure there is 
something for everyone. 
 
We are on the lookout for anything quirky, fun or interesting – does this sound like you?  If 
so, get in touch NOW!   
 
There will be lots of stalls selling homemade goods including gifts for both inside the home 
and for the garden, candles, bags and scrummy edible gifts too – so make sure you treat 
yourself! There will also be vintage clothing, homemade novelty jewellery, children’s books, 
Lego parts and sets, trampoline and tennis displays, the list is HUGE! 
 
We are certainly not neglecting the food this year either and we will have our old favourite, 
the barbeque that pleases everyone, Jo with her Vegan Street food and the Greek Street 
Water Café with their scrummy Mediterranean food and with lots of different drinks  
available, ice creams and donuts, there will be something to suit everyone. 

  
Do you or someone you know have a fabulous or 
quirky vehicle? Then we would love you to bring it 

and show it off on the day.  

  
If you would like to get involved on the day or have something to say, then please 
do get in touch and help us make this a fete to remember.  

 
You can contact us on 07962 586825 elaine.terry2011@btinternet.com or 

Allan Hathaway 07811 386027 allanhathaway@sky.com  
 

We want to hear from you.  Thank you so much. 

Please reserve __ pitch(s) for me at Elsenham Village Fete on  
Saturday 18th June 2022  

YOUR NAME/ORGANISATION:.......................................................  
CONTACT NAME:……………………………………………………….  
ADDRESS:.........................................................................………….  
TELEPHONE NUMBER: ..................................................................  
EMAIL ADDRESS.............................................................................  
DESCRIPTION OF STALL(S):..........................................................  
FEE ENCLOSED    ………… or   % to be given  ………..…… 
(cheques. to Elsenham Community Association)   

Do you have Public Liability Insurance – YES  or  NO  (please include a copy)  

mailto:elaine.terry2011@btinternet.com
mailto:allanhathaway@sky.com
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Collector, collator and 

relator of life’s special 

events 

Are you planning or considering: a Memorial Service, a Funeral,  

Renewal of Vows, a Wedding or a Naming Celebration? 

 

 A Celebrant led ceremony will help you  

to create special memories of the day. 

For more information please contact: 

janetterickwood_celebrant@btinternet.com 

www.janetterickwoodcelebrant.co.uk.       07889 375200 

Facebook @JRCelebrant 
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ELSENHAM COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION  
Charity number 1186436 

By Allan Hathaway Chairman ECA  ☏  813385 

As you may be aware the Elsenham Village fete is on 18 June 
2022 on the Playing field, off Leigh Drive CM22 6BY. One of the most expensive 
items for the day is the marquee we hire from a company in Elsenham. This year, 
the new owners of Golf World Stansted, Hall Road, Elsenham CM22 6FL ☏ 
812865 are providing us with the funds to hire the marquee. Thank you to them for 
their support. 
We would also like to thank them for a generous donation to the ECA to benefit 
local groups in Elsenham, this money we will put toward our refurbishment plans 
for the hall toilets and hopefully in the future a public toilet outside the hall for all to 
use 24/7. 
 
Thank you  
Allan Hathaway  

  St Mary’s Fabric Fund Elsenham 
   Registered Charity No 1052884 
   By David Hill   812397 

 
I am afraid that this article will be very short 
indeed. Unfortunately we had to postpone our 

AGM, owing to several members being afflicted with Covid, 
and as a result we have not been able to confirm our programme of activities. As 
soon as we know the re-arranged date of our AGM we will post it on social media, 
and hopefully have a programme of events in time for the next issue of “Elsenham 
News”.  

 
Please bear with us! 

 
 

Elsenham Village Cafe  
Sue Waite 

 
 
 
On the 15 th March, Elsenham Village Cafe and the WI held a joint coffee morning 
to raise money for St Clare’s Hospice. I am happy to tell you that we raised a 
whopping £468. I would like to say a big thank you to Cliffords and the Post Office 
for their generous donations of raffle prizes.  

 
A big thank you also for everyone else who donated raffle prizes, baked cakes and 
gave up their time on the day, for setting up and tidying up and spending lots of 
money. A special thank you goes to Ian who won the pot of gold and then donated 
it all back to us.  

 
You are all amazing.  
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MOT TESTING 

ALL MAKES OF VEHICLES SERVICED INCLUDING FOUR WHEEL 
DRIVES 

TRW BRAKE CENTRE 

DIAGNOSTIC AND FAULT FINDING 

WELDING AND CHASSIS REPAIRS 

SELECTION OF USED CARS 
CALOR GAS STOCKIST 

D BONNEY & SONS MANUDEN 
MOTOR VEHICLE ENGINEERS 

WE HELP YOU THE MOTORIST WITH A CHEAPER LABOUR RATE 

GUARANTEED WORKMANSHIP 

FREE COLLECTION AND DELIVERY IN LOCAL AREA 

PLEASE RING: MALC, NEIL OR CRAIG 

 01279 813315 OR  01279 815946 

Advertise your business in 
Elsenham News 

Contact us at 
elsenhamnews@hotmail.co.uk 
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The Hundred Parishes Society 
 www.hundredparishes.org.uk  
By Tricia Moxey, Trustee 
 
Public and private gardens provide opportunities for 
pleasurable exercise and social interaction.  Our local sunny 
climate and fertile soils have encouraged those with green 
fingers to hone their design and horticultural skills to create 
some outstanding flower-rich gardens for their own delight. 
Some, like Bridge End Garden in Saffron Walden (right), are 
free but entry charges do apply at others. 
 
Many delightful gardens are listed in the current National 
Garden Scheme handbook and website, www.ngs.org.uk  
This is a major showcase for owners who are willing to share 
their gardens with others; last year £3 million was donated by 
visitors to help nursing and health charities. Some gardens have limited opening 
days, others more frequent opportunities to appreciate seasonal changes; some 
offer opportunities for booked group visits.   
 
Some gardens open early to showcase spring flowers but as spring gives way to 
summer, more are opened to show off the variety of brightly-coloured blooms and 
intense floral fragrances, especially from roses. Enthusiastic and knowledgeable 
owners may specialise in growing cottage garden flowers, others in designing 

hidden features or ponds and all are willing to share their 
passions with visitors.  
 
 
With so many varied gardens to visit it is a challenge to decide 
which one should top your list!  I would recommend including 
Easton Lodge, (left) where Harold Peto's Italian garden is 
always colourful and recent restoration works to the balustrade 
have enhanced this area.  
 

Throughout the summer at Henry Moore Studios & Gardens at 
Perry Green (right), many of Moore’s sculptures are displayed 
in a garden setting and an exhibition focuses on his work in the 
Sixties.   
 
The What’s On listing on the Hundred Parishes website 
includes dates for individual open gardens and also where a 
village has organised a group of open gardens, sometimes with added attractions 
like cream teas. Enjoy! 

The Hundred  Parishes is 450 square miles of northwest Essex, northeast Hertfordshire 
and southern Cambridgeshire that is largely unspoilt and is richly endowed with many fine 
examples of agricultural and built heritage The area has shared a common history which 
shaped and preserved its distinctive landscape of small and medium-sized farms linked by 
winding lanes and ancient rights of way to hamlets, villages and then to small market 
towns. For more information visit www.hundredparishes.org.uk. 

http://www.ngs.org.uk
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NEW BEGINNINGS COUNSELLING 
A safe environment to explore your thoughts and feelings 

A private practice with parking based in Takeley 

Represented by Michele Simpson MBACP 

Ever felt sad, overwhelmed, lost or just not quite right? 
Most people at some point in their lives have felt so overwhelmed that  

they find it impossible to see a way out of a situation 

My beliefs are that everybody has the resources within themselves, given  

the right environment, to experience therapeutic change 

Why not give me a call to see how I can help you to improve your life 

Counselling could enable you to have that new beginning 

phone: 07956 224954 or 01279 879009 

 
email: ms@newbeginningscounselling.co.uk 

www.newbeginningscounselling.co.uk 

HANGING  BASKET  & TUB  PLANTS 
VEGETABLE PLANTS HERBS & BEDDING 

SEED POTATOES ONION SETS &  
SHALLOTS 

HORTICULTURAL GRIT 
COLOURED GRAVELS 

PEBBLES COBBLES 

GODWINS 
MULTIPURPOSE COMPOST 

60 Litre Bag 
 £6.50  EACH 3 For £17 

 

DECORATIVE BARK 
FARMYARD MANURE 

SEED & CUTTING COMPOST 

TO 
DUNMOW 

CHAPEL END 
NURSERY 

THREE  

HORSESHOES 

PRINCE OF 

WALES 

ELSENHAM 

MOLEHILL 
GREEN 

BROXTED 

STANSTED 
AIRPORT 

FOUR 

ASHES 

TAKELEY M11 B1256 

A120  A120  

BRICK END 

BISHOPS 
STORTFORD 

  

COUNTRY VALUE SEEDS  

Most 99p per PACKET 

Mr Fothergills Seeds 

Buy 5 Packs get Cheapest Free 

   MOLEHILL GREEN ROAD  

BROXTED DUNMOW ESSEX CM6 2BW 

01279 850771 

www.chapelendnurserysperry.co.uk 

VEGETABLE PLANTS 
BASKET & TUB PLANTS 

ALPINES 

HERBACEOUS 

HERBS 
ROSES 

SHRUBS 
POND PLANTS 

AQUATIC COMPOST 
GODWIN COMPOST 

WILD BIRD FOOD 
SUNDRIES 
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Ray reflects with Lynda Bowcock – Elsenham Vale Estate  
 
It started with my son saying “Mum fancy a trip up the M11?” He and his wife had seen 
some new build in Elsenham. So off we went to fall in love with the village and the 
Elsenham Vale Estate. We were back three weeks later and while they signed papers a 
Sales Rep asked: “Would you be interested in buying a house?” Two months later I moved 
into my lovely home just along the road from my son, the best thing I’ve ever done. 
My son moved in April, meeting and making friends with neighbours and I was introduced 
to both Lynda and Sue. We go to the W.I. which I have joined and enjoy. Sue started 
running the Village café so Lynda and myself soon found ourselves serving teas, coffees 
and making biscuits and cakes. The best things were making new friends and being 
included within the Village Community life. I have even become a bowler at The Elsenham 
Bowls and Social Club and enjoy the events they hold within the social club; I had a go at 
playing Crib too but then COVID arrived……. 
  
And life became very different, no café, no bowls, no Social Club but that did not stop the 
people from helping one another with shopping, collecting prescriptions etc. Elsenham 
Vale residents were helping each other, on their Facebook page there is always someone 
offering help. Throughout the COVID-19 Pandemic I’ve become a walker and explored 
many of the footpaths and bridleways around the area and found all the great countryside. 
Don’t ever say Essex does not have lovely views. I’ve also found great places to stop and 
have a cup of coffee or lunch, it’s sadly only “take-away” at the moment. 

 
Yes, life in Elsenham is great. 

 
I am so pleased to have made the move. I have a lovely house and made more friend than I 
had in Waltham Abbey in my previous home. And I lived there 14 years. I am so looking 
forward to getting back out and about and socially meeting with people again. 

 

Remember how the Flowerpot 
Men made everyone smile? 

To celebrate the  
Queen’s Platinum Jubilee  

let’s have a 
Flowerpot Festival  

Display your Jubilee Flowerpot from 1st June and then bring it to the 
Elsenham Village Fete on 18th June. If you have no spare flowerpots, 
Victoria at Berries, Station Road will put some out by her stall for you 
to help yourself! 
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spellbrookgardendesign.simdif.com 

 

   LOGS     LOGS     LOGS  
• Well seasoned hard wood 

• Transit load / bulk builder bag 
• Cut to fire size  

 
Call today  01279 718555  
Or email    dar13@mail.com 

                         
       

DECORATING SERVICES 
   ALL ASPECTS OF DIY  

 

       NO JOB TOO SMALL 

 

For a friendly reliable service 
             Just Ask……. 
 

     GARY KING 

Home : 01279 850001 

 Mobile : 07951 452602  

  g.king962@btinternet.com 

mailto:Dar13@mail.com
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U3A Stansted  
☏ 07874 385541 stanstedu3a@gmail.com 
www.u3asites.org.uk/stansted/home  

  

This article is a plea for help.  
 
We are trying to recruit more listeners to our service. The 
Talking Newspaper is a weekly recording of local news taken 
from the Bishop’s Stortford Independent and the Dunmow 
Broadcast. It is a free service (including postage and 
equipment) for anyone who is visually impaired or cannot 
manage a newspaper because of physical disability. The recording is on a USB 
stick and we can provide a special player for the purpose. 
The restrictions placed on all of us over the past two years highlighted the 
problems of social isolation. We know from existing listeners how much they 
appreciated the Talking Newspaper. We are sure that there are many others who 
would benefit. These same restrictions have made it much more difficult to identify 
new listeners, so please give serious thought to who you know who might benefit.  
The Talking Newspaper is also available via a Listen Online facility on our website: 
www.bstalkingnewspaper.co.uk 
The website option can be used by anyone, visually impaired or not. It is also 
possible to access the recordings via links such as Alexa or an app on your 
smartphone. (One of our technicians would be able to provide assistance if 
required.)  
For more information or with suggestions about possible new listeners please ring 
Richard Barnett 01279 651270 or leave a message on our mobile: 07918 296764. 
Maybe you’d like to volunteer? If so we’d like to hear from you. It’s very rewarding 
and not too time-consuming! 

http://www.u3asites.org.uk/stansted/home
http://www.u3asites.org.uk/stansted
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INSTALLATIONS 

SDS Installations Ltd  
 

AERIAL AND SATELLITE SERVICES 
FOREIGN SATELLITE SYSTEMS -  CCTV  - EXTRA TV POINTS -  SKY LINK UPS   
PHONE POINTS  -  HOME SIGNAL DISTRIBUTION -  WALL MOUNTED PLASMA/ 

LCD SCREENS -  CABLES SUPPLIED AND HIDDEN 

S.D.S 
                    
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Alan Smith                                                                       01279 279012                           
50 Sunnyside                                                                                                        07771 881042 

Stansted                                                                                              sdsinstallations@hotmail.com 

Essex CM24 8AX                                                                                        sdsinstallations.com 
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Elsenham Tennis Club 
By Petra Studholme 814667 
 
Our new season started – join ETC now 
Despite a small increase year on year to cover essential maintenance on our 
facilities, ETC fees are still amongst the lowest in the area: 
 
Adult - £70 
Couple - £125 
Family - £135 
Student - £37.50 
Senior - £42.50 
Junior - £16 
Non-playing – £10 
 
We have floodlights that allow us to play until 10.30pm as well as regular club 
nights, competitive league play (including inter-club), ladies’ mornings and 
coaching (individual and group lessons).  Court bookings are all online, you will get 
your own key and we will show you how to operate the lights via tokens you can 
purchase from us.  To find out more, visit our website, or you can get in touch via 
Facebook or mail@elsenhamtennisclub.co.uk. 
 
Free play during Elsenham Village Fete 
We will open our courts during the Village Fete.  Minors under 12 must be 
supervised by an adult whilst playing and we ask everyone to wear appropriate  
non-marking footwear to be able to play.  Rackets and balls will be provided.  Just 
stop by the courts and have a go! 
 
Hire our courts – open to non-members 
Try before you join – why not hire our courts to play with friends and family - £2 per 
adult, £1 for students and 50p for under 18s.  You can email us or message on 
Facebook for availabilities, but please if possible give us 24hrs notice as we need 
to arrange to open the courts for you. 
 
Sunday afternoon 2pm – 4pm 
Fun times, doubles play for our members is going strong, another reason to join 
the club.  
 
Beginners and rusty rackets course now available 
Steve, our head coach, is starting his new beginners and rusty rackets course (6 
weeks).  To find out more, get in touch with him via email: 
stevesmith865@hotmail.com or call/ text 07790 561 817.   
 
Mixed and Men’s teams entered into the ESC Summer 2022 League 
Our men’s team has been promoted to the highest division, our mixed is starting 
out this summer so division 3.  Good luck teams and have fun! 

WEEKLY SCHEDULE: 
Tuesday evening – 6.30pm cardio tennis 
Tuesday evening– 7.30pm club night 
Wednesday morning – 10am ladies’ morning 

Thursday evening – 6.30pm group coaching 
Thursday evening – 7.30pm cardio tennis 
Friday morning – 10am ladies’ morning 
Sunday afternoon – 2pm leisure play 

mailto:mail@elsenhamtennisclub.co.uk


40  May 2022 

 

YOUR VILLAGE NEEDS YOU! 
There are 5 vacancies on 
Elsenham Parish Council 

 

 

You could become involved in making decisions at the heart of village life. The 
full council meets once a month, and there are committees for specific areas:  

  Communications—Making known what’s happening 
Finance - spending public money responsibly 

Flower Beds - making the village look lovelier 
  Planning - commenting on applications large and small 

Playing Fields - including the children’s play area 
Rights of Way and Open Spaces 

For more details contact Parish Clerk, Louise Johnson 
louise.epc@gmail.com 

 

NO PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE NECESSARY 

mailto:louise.epc@gmail.com
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Neighbourhood Watch 
By Frances Lambert 07771 728332  

Over 20,000 people fell victim to remote  
access scams  

More than £50 million was lost last year to scams where 
victims are tricked into handing over control of their computer or 
smartphone to criminals. 
New data from Action Fraud, the national reporting centre for fraud and cyber-
crime, reveals that 20,144 people fell victim to scams where they were persuaded 
to grant criminals remote access to their device. 
Victims reported losing a total of £57,790,384 – an average loss of £2,868 per 
victim.  
 
 What are remote access scams 
 
Remote Access scams will often begin with a browser pop-up saying that your 
computer is infected with a virus, or maybe a call from someone claiming to be 
from your bank saying that they need to connect to your computer in order to  
cancel a fraudulent transaction on your account. Regardless of the narrative the 
fraudsters use, their goal is to steal your money or access your financial  
information by tricking you into allowing them to remotely connect to your  
computer.  
DCI Craig Mullish, from the City of London Police, said: 
"While remote access tools are safe when used legitimately, we want the public to 
be aware that they can be misused by criminals to perpetrate fraud. We often see 
criminals posing as legitimate businesses in order to trick people into handing 
over control of their computer or smartphone.  
“You should only install software or grant remote access to your computer if you’re 
asked by someone you know and trust, such as a friend or family member, and 
never as a result of an unsolicited call, browser pop-up or text message.”  
 
How to protect yourself  
 
Only install software or grant remote access to your computer if you’re 
asked by someone you know and trust, such as a friend or family member, 
and never as a result of an unsolicited call, browser pop up, or text  
message. 
Remember, a bank or service provider will never contact you out of the blue re-
questing remote access to your device. 
If you believe your laptop, PC, tablet or phone has been infected with a virus or 
some other type of malware, follow the NCSC’s guidance on recovering an  
infected device. 
Protect your money by contacting your bank immediately on a different device 
from the one the scammer contacted 
you on. 
Report it to Action Fraud on 0300 123 
2040 or via actionfraud.police.uk.  

If you have any information regarding incidents 
contact Essex Police on '101 or Crimestoppers 
anonymously on ' 0800 555 111.  

https://s-url.co/T2wAAA
https://s-url.co/T2wAAA
https://s-url.co/UGwAAA
https://s-url.co/UGwAAA
https://s-url.co/UWwAAA
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Cookery Corner 
By Sue Johnson   812704  
 
 
When doing a roast for a big celebration, the trimmings that 

go with it should feel special too.  You don’t need to put in 

too much extra effort, though, as this recipe proves.  Your 

vegetarian guests will love it as well. 

 

CHEESY GREEN VEGETABLE GRATIN (serves 6-8) 

 
1 small cauliflower – 1lb (450g) broken into florets, leaves reserved 
7oz (200g) purple sprouting broccoli 
7oz (200g) spinach 
3oz (70g) unsalted butter 
3oz (70g) plain flour 
1½ pints (900ml) milk 
2 teaspoons English mustard 
5oz (150g) mature cheddar 
½ bunch chives, finely chopped 
 
Bring a pan of lightly salted water to the boil and cook the cauliflower florets for 3 
minutes.  Add the broccoli and cook for 2 minutes more.  Drain in a colander and 
leave to steam dry. 
 
Tip the spinach into a large colander over a large saucepan of boiling water, cook 
for 3-4 minutes until wilted, then tip into a sieve and press the excess moisture out 
of it with the back of a wooden spoon.  Set aside. 
 
Heat the oven to 220°C/200°C fan/gas mark 7.  Melt the butter in a saucepan over 
a low heat until foaming then stir in the flour to create a thick paste.  Cook for 2 
minutes, remove the pan from the heat and whisk in the milk in several additions 
until lump-free.  Return to the heat and whisk until thickened.  Whisk in the 
mustard, most of the cheese and the chives.  Season to taste. 
 
Arrange the vegetables, including the cauliflower leaves, in a medium ovenproof 
dish.  Pour over the sauce, then sprinkle with the remaining cheese. Bake for 25-
30 minutes or until golden and bubbling. 
 
 
CHEF’S RECOMMENDATIONS:  Use the vegetable cooking water instead of 
some of the milk to make up the sauce.  For a crisp topping, mix 1oz (25g) soft 
white breadcrumbs with about 2oz (50g) cheese and scatter over the vegetables. 
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I’m a 1:1 Diet by Cambridge Weight Plan  
consultant offering private & personal help to lose 
weight. Let me help you achieve the results you 
want with 1:1 support and meal replacement 
products. Either in person or virtual appointments 
and orders delivered directly to your door. Over 40 
delicious and nutritious products, Not just shakes! 
 
I’ve helped hundreds of men & women for over eight years to achieve their goals 
and get results, whether it’s dropping a few dress sizes or a jean size, with a plan 
to suit each individuals needs and medical  
conditions.  
 
I offer free weekly appointments via FaceTime, WhatsApp, Texts. I’m here to 
offer 24/7 support.  
 

No sign up fee. 
 

No contract. 
 

What do you have to lose?  
 
I’m based in Church Langley Harlow and I also cover a wide area; Stansted,  
Elsenham, Dunmow etc .  
 
So get in touch for a free consultation on 07816-393858 or direct  
message me or check out my App. 

https://eu.jotform.com/app/220534089287360 

www.one2onediet.com/Amanda_S 
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The Dry   
By Jane Harper  
Reviewed by Marion Giles for Elsenham Book Group 

 
‘WHO REALLY KILLED THE HADLER FAMILY? 

Amid the worst drought to ravage Australia in a century, it hasn't 
rained in small country town Kiewarra for two years. Tensions in 
the community become unbearable when three members of the 
Hadler family are brutally murdered. Everyone thinks Luke Hadler, 
who committed suicide after slaughtering his wife and six-year-old 
son, is guilty. 

Policeman Aaron Falk returns to the town of his youth for the funeral of his 
childhood best friend and is unwillingly drawn into the investigation. As questions 
mount and suspicion spreads through the town, Falk is forced to confront the 
community that rejected him twenty years earlier. Because Falk and Luke Hadler 
shared a secret, one which Luke's death threatens to unearth. And as Falk probes 
deeper into the killings, secrets from his past and why he left home bubble to the 
surface as he questions the truth of his friend's crime. ...’ So says the blurb on the 
back of the book. 

‘Spellbinding’ – Ian Rankin   

The Dry was the choice of the book group this month.  At 366 pages it is quite a 
substantial read but a page turner so doesn’t feel like a long read.   
 
This was enjoyed and liked by all — some of us have read the second Aaron Falk 
novel and her other books too. A recent film is available on Sky TV. 
 
It is a debut novel but is written with an assured confidence.  The book is well 
paced, the characters are fully formed and the descriptions of the environment are 
very evocative and credible. The tension is high and exciting. 
 
It is a whodunnit but with a very personal angle as Aaron and Luke grew up in this 
small town.  Aaron left town as a teenager with his father and moved to Melbourne, 
where he joined the police force as a financial crime investigator.  Luke stayed 
behind, married, became a farmer and joined the rest of the farming community—a 
community that depends on water for its livestock and livelihoods. People are 
angry, worried and desperate.  In the midst of all this, Luke appears to have shot 
his wife and child and committed suicide. Most people are horrified but believe, 
given his worries, a man could be driven to such acts.  However, not all believe this 
so, if not him then who and why. 
 
Aaron stays to investigate the murder because he is asked to by Luke’s parents.  
Aaron is not liked nor welcomed by most in the town due to a long grievance held 
against Aaron. However, this is a chance to also right that wrong and learn more 
about Aaron and his relationship with his father, Luke, Gretchen and unearth other 
secrets… like the one about Ellie’s death.  
 

Published by:  Abacus      ISBN:   978-0349142111  
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Editorial Information    

Articles 
 
The last day for editors to receive articles, 
advertising and letters, which must contain 
the author’s name and address (which may 
be withheld), is the 12th of each month.  
 
Articles should ideally consist of a half page 
of A5 or a full page of A5. Articles over these 
sizes or letters containing more than 500 
words may be edited depending on space.  
 
Copy submitted after the 12th may not be 
accepted but will, if deemed appropriate, 
be held over to the next month. We are 
happy to receive hand written articles which 
ideally should reach us earlier than the 12th 
to allow for scanning etc. 
 

Dates for the Diary must include date, 
event, venue and time. 
 
Please submit all articles, adverts, letters 

and queries to the editorial team at: 
elsenhamnews@hotmail.co.uk   

 

General Notes 
 
Whilst every effort is made to ensure that 
information is correct, the editorial team 
cannot be held responsible for any 
inconvenience caused through errors or 
omissions.  
 

The views expressed within this magazine 
are not necessarily the views of the editorial 
team or Elsenham Community Association 
(ECA). 
 

The editors and the ECA can accept no 
responsibility for the goods or services 
advertised in the magazine. Advertisements 
are included in good faith. The editors 
reserve the right to allow replies 
to letters/articles to be made in the same 
edition when appropriate.  
 
 

The editors’ decision is final. 

Wanted/For Sale items: individuals may 
submit short details of items wanted or for 
sale etc at no charge. These will be 
included in the next available issue of the 
magazine subject to space and acceptance 
by the editors. 
 
Subscriptions 
Elsenham News is available by email (on a 
pdf) at no charge, or through the post at a 
cost of £13 per annum. Contact  
elsenhamnews@hotmail.co.uk  
 

Advertising 
The costs are as follows: 
 

 Single Annual Cost 
 Insertion (11 issues) 
Half Page £20.00 £190.00 
Quarter Page £10.00 £100.00 
Inside Page £50.00 n/a 
Back Page £75.00 n/a 
 

Village organisations attract reduced 
rates, £5 for ¼ page. Half and full-page 
adverts attract full rates. 
 

To place an advertisement: 
For any queries, contact Nathalie. Please 
send your advert as Word or Publisher via  
email to elsenhamnews@hotmail.co.uk   
 

Advertising Editor:   Nathalie Kosorin 
 
 
Business Advertising  
Cheques should be made payable to 
“Elsenham Community Association”. 
 

 
 
Editorial Team:   Gary  Williams   
                             Emma Bailey 
    Patricia Davis 
    Anne White 
                             Kirstie Waite 
    Nyaradzo Chabata 
      
 
Previous issues of Elsenham News are 
available on the ECA Website 
 
www.ElsenhamCommunityAssociation.org.uk 

mailto:editors@elsenhamnews.idps.co.uk
mailto:editors@elsenhamnews.idps.co.uk
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 Village Contacts 
Airport Roadside Parking   0800 731 2385 
Beavers  1sthenhamandelsenham@gmail.com  
Bowls Club   Jean Platt 816151 
Brownies  elsenhambrownies@outlook.com  
Church Office  (Old Franks, High St, Elsenham) Anna Hicks 814285 
County Councillor (Stansted)  Ray Gooding 813103 
Cricket Club  David Brown 831011 
Cub Scouts  1sthenhamandelsenham@gmail.com 
ECA  (Chairman)  Allan Hathaway 813385 
ECA  (Secretary)  Moyra Jackson 647351  
ECA Website  www.ElsenhamCommunityAssociation.org.uk  
Elsenham Surgery  www.elsenhamsurgery.nhs.uk 814730 
Elsenham C of E Primary School Linda Todd Headteacher 813198 
Elsenham Church PCC Secretary David Hill 812397 
Elsenham Rights of Way website                   www.e-voice.org.uk/erowos/ 
Friends of Elsenham School (FOES)  Gemma  Mills 07745 036066  
Guides elsenhamguides@gmail.com            Gemma Schafer 07792 572423 
Henham & District Garden Society Moyra Jackson 647351 
History Society  Mike Rea  evhs12@hotmail.co.uk 813634 
Member of Parliament  Kemi Badenoch 0207 219 5214 
Memorial Hall Bookings  Cheryl Rae 817834 
Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator Frances Lambert 07771 728332 
  franceslambertnhw@btinternet.com 
Parish Clerk -  Louise Johnson  louise.epc@gmail.com 07456 791727 

Elsenham Parish Council Website www.elsenham-pc.gov.uk  
Police                                                101     
Post Office   812175 
Rainbows  elsenhamrainbows@outlook.com 
Scouts  1sthenhamandelsenham@gmail.com 
St Mary’s Fabric Fund  Elizabeth Barker 813543 
Tennis Club  Petra Studholme 814667 
Tots & Toddlers  Dawn Temple 814406 
Uttlesford District Councillors  Petrina Lees 816675 
(for Elsenham & Henham)  Garry LeCount           07836 346717 
Village Hall Bookings  Annie Gleeson     07809 490731   
Village Hall email address  elsenhamvillagehall@gmail.com  647729 
Womens Institute Secretary  Gill Hathaway 813385 
WI website  www.elsenhamwi.co.uk 
Youth Football Club (Chairman)  Paul Jarvis 07786 933280 
 

If you would like your village organisation contact to appear regularly in the  
magazine, please contact one of the editors, see opposite for details.  

Upcoming Events  

 
Plant Show Society Sale—Saturday 21 May  

Village Fete—Saturday 18 June 

Open Gardens - Sunday 26 June 

Flower Show - Saturday 20 August 

http://www.elsenham-pc.gov.uk/
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